## **South Cambridgeshire District Council**

Minutes of a meeting of the Licensing Committee held on Tuesday, 7 September 2021 at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT: Councillor Anna Bradnam – Chair

Councillor Eileen Wilson - Vice-Chair

Councillors: Dr. Shrobona Bhattacharya Graham Cone

Geoff Harvey Mark Howell Steve Hunt Fiona Whelan

Officers: Aaron Clarke Democratic Services Officer

Rachel Jackson Principal Licensing Officer

Councillor Brian Milnes (Lead Cabinet Member for Environmental Services and Licensing) was in attendance remotely, by invitation.

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Gavin Clayton, Clare Delderfield, Jose Hales, Alex Malyon, Peter McDonald and Deborah Roberts.

### 1. Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.

### 2. Minutes of Previous Meeting

Cllr Bill Handley and Cllr Fiona Whelan abstained on the approval of the minutes of the previous meeting due to their absence from the previous meeting.

The Licensing Committee authorised the Chair to sign, as a correct record, the minutes of the meeting held Monday 8 February 2021.

## 3. Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licensing Policy Review

The Chair of the Committee noted that it had been customary for Members of the Licensing Committee to be involved in Policy reviews prior to the report stage. As such, it was proposed that only those amendments which are pressing and needed decision on the date of the meeting would be taken.

It was agreed by affirmation that the other matters would be deferred to a further Licensing Committee in November to enable Members to partake in a workshop or other communication to discuss the proposed amendments.

As such, Members were asked only to consider amendments at the following sections in Appendix A:

6. Fixing of Plates

7. CCTV, and

10. Right to Work Evidence.

It was subsequently agreed that item 9. Tax Conditionality Requirements also required decision on the date of the meeting by committee.

## Fixing of plates

The Principal Licensing Officer Rachel Jackson presented Amendment 6 and suggested that the Council should specify alternative solutions to traditional plates. The Committee noted that the introduction of adhesive vinyl plates which would be more cost-effective and sustainable. In response to questions from Members, the Principal Licensing officer clarified these adhesive plates do not cause damage to the bodywork of vehicles, and they can remain the same size as current plates or be produced in different sizes if required.

The Committee **agreed** this by affirmation.

#### CCTV

The Committee noted that the meeting of the Licensing Committee was the first opportunity to review the policy since it was implemented in February 2020. It was noted that the authority had not as of yet, identified suitable hardware to recommend to the Private Hire & Hackney Carriage trade.

Members expressed concerns that a deadline of March 2023 was too late to implement a decision on a longstanding issue, and that the date should be brought forward.

The Principal Licensing Officer explained that the legislation regarding CCTV devices required that the policy be, 'reasonable, practical and proportionate' and the extra timescale would allow officers to ensure the policy was compliant and that there was capacity to have a figure in the region of 8-900 cars, to be fitted with the identified technology.

It was noted that options on CCTV devices would be provided at the Licensing workshops, and that these would take place in October.

Due to the extensive delays to the implementation of this policy change, Cllr Mark Howell **proposed** that the deadline be set as 1st September 2022 with precise wording to be agreed upon at a later date, which was seconded by Cllr Graham Cone

The committee **rejected** the proposal by five votes to four.

It was **agreed** that the CCTV would be implemented by no later than 1 March 2023, with precise wording to be agreed upon at a later date.

#### Tax Conditionality requirements

As the addition of this requirement was mandatory, Cllr Mark Howell **proposed** that this amendment be dealt with at the meeting.

This was **agreed** by affirmation.

## Right to work evidence

The Committee noted the changes to the Right to Work evidence and agreed the

changes by affirmation.

The Chair extended thanks Paul Clare of Panther Taxis for providing such a helpful and informative response which was echoed by the Committee.

# 4. Gambling Act 2005 - Review of Statement of Licensing Policy

The Principal Licensing Officer gave a presentation on the Review of Statement of Licensing Policy, highlighting that there were only two minor amendments to the previous Policy.

The Committee raised concerns that no reference was given to the age of those allowed to carry out gambling activities, but it was noted that the SCDC policy was designed not to replicate, but rather refer to, that which is already contained within the Gambling Act 2005.

It was **agreed**, that it should be outlined in the introduction of the report as to what age constituted an adult (18) and what constituted a child.

The Committee	agreed the alterations by affirmation.	
	The Meeting ended at 4.00 p.m.	